	
	ROPLEY PARISH COUNCIL

	
	Tuesday 4th February 2020 at 7.30pm in Ropley Parish Hall

	
	

	
	MINUTES 

	
	Those in attendance:

Cllr G. Brown (GB), T. Day (TD) G. Stogdon (GS), J. Nops (JN), S. Perkins (SP) and D. Speed (DS), Jeff Soul (JS) & Edward Brandt (EB).  
Non-voting members: District Councillor Charles Louisson (ex-officio) & Sarah White temporary Clerk 

	1
	Apologies for absence   D. Fielden (DF),
 

	2
	Declaration of Interest in respect of matters to be discussed.
GS declared an interest in the works to be carried out on Gascoigne Lane 

	3
	· Minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council meeting held on 7th January 2020 - to approve the minutes as a true record.    Signed by the Chairman GB.

	4
	Matters arising from the minutes.   None raised 

	5
	Public participation in accordance with Standing Orders s3 (d – k)
Report on the Coffee Rooms given by Angela Cowen 

 “The new Coffee Room Committee is planning to re-furbish the interior of the hall. We have quotes for the work and this month are starting to look for grant funding with the hope of being able to do the work during the August holiday period which it will inconvenience users less if the hall is closed. Looking in the records I can see that the Parish Council last supported the Coffee Room in 2009 with a grant of £3000 which represented 25% of the total £12000 bill for roof repairs. Being new to this I wondered what is the procedure regarding applying to you to consider supporting us again? Do I bring details and figures to a meeting or lodge them beforehand? Would there be a council member to liaise with? 

New kitchen including oven and fridge this time. Hot water to the kitchen sink and basins in the toilets for the first time. New heating in the hall and heating in the toilets for the first time. New suspended ceiling panels with insulation above. Replace the fluorescent lighting with LED panels. Complete re-decoration and finally clean and polish the wooden floor. We are also required to install a fire wall in the loft between the Coffee Room and Meadowside, the cost of which will be shared jointly. 

Quoted items currently total £20,100 inc. VAT. Ancillary items such new fitted storage cupboards, a microwave, new curtains or blinds and the outside picket fence are not included, so I have set a total budget of £25,000 to include such items and a 10% contingency. My idea of a budget is a figure never to be exceeded. Our aim would be to spend nearer £20,000 than £25,000 but that may prove hard. 

Bookings are very encouraging.

Tim Day asked about a damp course for the Coffee Room.  I replied that Woolhead Builders had brought a damp meter and there was no damp reading.

George Brown said that the PC had agreed to support the delay of the sale of the Coffee Room and asked me to email information about the refurbishment plan to all councillors.” 

A parishioner asked if a travel plan had been submitted to EHDC yet for the Searle and Taylor building. CL replied that nothing has been received yet, but he has enforcement lined up should the offices be occupied before a travel plan has been agreed. 

A parishioner has received a letter from ROW stating that the footpath from A31 to the station, across common land, has sufficient signage. The meeting felt this footpath was still in a poor state.
It was mentioned that the area in front of the pavilion is very muddy. It was pointed out that it had been very wet recently and a new drain had been installed. GS said that the football club had been asked not to use this area. He will ask that the next spiking is carried out as close to the pavilion as possible.
DS was asked to report three pot holes between the Petersfield road and Hill Farm Road. 

The PC was asked if they would grant permission for the pram race to use the recreation ground on May 25th. The PC agreed to the request.

A parishioner reported that residents are putting dog mess into the litter bin outside the pavilion. It was suggested that a notice stating “No Dog Mess” is attached to the bin or the bin is removed. 
It was asked if the PC has ring fenced £500 to digitalise the Ropley Archive .GB will check with BF.

JS reported that HCC will not provide the funding to extend the car share beyond West Tisted. A parishioner felt that there was probably no demand anyway. 

	6
	Recreation ground (DF/GS)
GS reported that the 1st speed bump on the way to the top car park is in a poor state. Should it be removed or repaired? It was agreed that it would be looked at to see if a repair was possible. 

The gate to the lower field has been replaced. It is now 12 ft wide instead of 10ft which should prevent damage in the future. The hard standing inside the gate needs work doing to it. GS/DF are looking into a plastic installation.  
MUGA lighting was not completed by the end of January but the £800 quote still stands. 

	7
	I. Planning:   Previous applications: decisions notified by EHDC and comments from PC
27255/017 PARISH: Ropley      Hall Place, Petersfield Road, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0DX

11 Sycamores adjacent to the western boundary and as shown in submitted photos. Crown lift to 4.5 metres.

1 Lawson Cypress adjacent to the western boundary and as shown in submitted photo. Crown lift to 3.5 metres.                                                 Decision: NO OBJECTION Decision Date: 10 January, 2020

55567/017 PARISH: Ropley                          Land West of Oak Leigh, Park Lane, Ropley, Alresford 
Variation of Condition 17 of 55567/011 to allow substitution of approved plans 18-RPL4-01, 18-RPL4-02, 18-RPL4-03 and 18-RPL4-04 with 18-RPL4-01 revision A, 18-RPL4-02 revision A, 18-RPL4-03 revision A and 18-RPL4-04 revision A in relation to plot 4      Decision:    PERMISSION Decision Date: 21 January, 2020
Despite PC’s suggestion that a re application was submitted as there had been so many variations, the variations were accepted
II. New applications: to be discussed:
Case No: 24421/016
Monkwood House, Petersfield Road, Monkwood, Alresford, SO24 0HB 
Re: Proposal: Lawful Development Certificate for Existing Use or Operation - Use of outbuilding known as "The Annexe" as residential dwelling. 
   Discussed in January meeting -  nil to add other than EHDC appeared to identify a planning breach in 2010 but didn’t follow it up
Case No: 24421/017
Monkwood House, Petersfield Road, Monkwood, Alresford, SO24 0HB 
Re: Proposal: Subdivision of single dwelling into three dwellings, including two single storey porch extensions, and alterations to landscaping
Object. This subdivision would result in the creation of a new dwelling in the countryside where there is no genuine or proven need for a countryside location such as that necessary for farming, forestry, or other rural enterprises and thus is contrary to policy.

A recent application 29311/006 Which was for a variation to a planning condition on an annex to it to be allowed to be rented out was disallowed for this reason and thus it would appear unreasonable to allow this application.

Case No: 58567
The Ridings, Petersfield Road, Monkwood, Alresford, SO24 0HB 


Re: Proposal: Certificate of Lawful Development for Existing use or Operation - Use of outbuilding known as "The Ridings" as a residential dwelling. Nothing to add
Case No: 20405/
1 Dene Cottages, Winchester Road, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BJ 
Re: Proposal: New drive and dropped kerb
No objection subject to the following: a permeable surface is used and there is a proven ability for vehicles to enter and leave in a forward gear.





	9`
	Finance 
I. Payments paid electronically in line with item 9 (iii) of Ropley Parish Council minutes dated 5th April 2016.
07.01.20

Kestrel 

verti-draining 

1275.00

07.01.20

OCS

rec maintenance period 10

194.09

11.01.20

B. French 

Dec-Jan salary 

761.69

17.01.20

OCS

rec maintenance period 8

494.47

24.01.20

S. White 

Clerk cover services 

67.50

24.01.20

Play Inspection Company 

Annual play inspection 

78.00

II. Payments to be authorised.   None 


	10
	Report from District Councillor
CL reported that EHDC are discussing the budget. There is likely to be a rise in Council tax partly to provide £200K for a welfare initiative. The council will have a Green agenda to plant 4000 trees. 

The waste contract is going well. The problems in rural areas have been ironed out by providing a smaller vehicle.

The council is still waiting for the results of the housing consultation. Pressure is being put on the planning team to ensure the whole local plan is in place by next year.


	11
	Reports of Committees:
I. Highway (DS)  The grips along Gascoigne Lane have been dug out ( although not by HCC) but this has not solved the flooding problems . DS has been in contact with HCC pointing out that the ditches and drains need to be cleared to help the problem. HCC feel that ditch clearance is the responsibility of the farmers, as they state that the problem is water from the fields. The council disagree as most of the problem is run off from the roads. There are also continuing problems in Andrews Lane and Gilbert Street, both requiring clearance of drains and ditches. HCC have confirmed that work will start in March for drainage improvements on A31 and Gascoigne Lane. The PC felt that this work needs to be in conjunction with similar work on Gilbert Street and Andrews Lane otherwise work on Gascoigne Lane will be a waste of time. DS will continue putting pressure on HCC and ask for a site visit. 
The Give Way markings on Dunsells Lane have been repainted.  The direction sign out of Gascoigne Lane has now been replaced.
“GB reported on the data from the speed cameras. Generally, drivers stick to the limit along A31, except between 5 and 7 am and 7 and 9pm.  On the Petersfield road 15% of drivers exceed the 30mph limit throughout the day. GB has been in touch with traffic enforcement offering to share data for deciding whether to deploy a camera. Enforcement had objections to using the data, most of which were incorrect. They also claimed that they could not use the data as the machine had not been calibrated by them. They have agreed to deploy a monitor to collect their own data to assess the need for enforcement.  They warned GB that there may be some delay, although CL pointed out that one had been positioned on the C18 today. It is not known if it belongs to enforcement or has a different purpose.
II. Footpaths (EB) the fallen tree close to Webb lane has been removed. Letters re the hedges on the Petersfield Road have been sent to offending residents but no action has been taken.
· Footpath renovation project (EB) nothing to report
III. Communications (EB) Information re the need to register vehicles to be able to use Hampshire tips will appear in BMRTis

	12
	I. Ropley Society no report
II. Friends of St. Peter's Church     will be holding a lunch on 19th February. Auction of art work on 22nd March. Envelopes to be bought for £25.  
III. HALC /EHALC   EB will attend the next meeting 
IV. Parish Hall Management Committee – the new room should be signed off at the end of the month. The damp problem appears to have ceased. The hall’s cleaner is stopping and the committee are debating bringing in a professional cleaner. 
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	Correspondence up to 4th February 2020           None received 


Signed 

Date                                                                                                             Meeting finished at 8.50
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